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A meeting was held at Century Plaza on Nov. 1. 1972 to or-

ganize the Howard County Chapter of thy Maryland Ornithological 

Society. After introducing ouraelves.  Nan Rhinelander handed 
out proposed by-laws. The changes to the proposed bi-laws are attach-

that 
ed with changes in red. 

Nan Rhinelander pointed out we needed a President . 
Preaident

 Vice- 
o Searetary,  Treasurer,  and Trustee. She then outlined a 

suggested program of activities, each of which would require a chair-
man. 

After disoussion Bookstore it was agreed that a Chairman who 
would sell books at more than wholeaale but loss than retail cost 
would raise 

Conservation 
money for the club. No chairman was found. 

was agreed upon as an important area of focus,  but 
no one volunteered for this chair. 

Bob Herndon agreed to serve as Field Trip Chairman ,  and it was 
proposed that ve begin by having 2 field tripe a month, ono loca lly a
and a Longer day trip to National Refuges, or MOS Sanctuaries 

places 
and 

perhapa 2 weekend tripe a year to too far for day trips. tie 
made suggestions as to whore we might lice to go: Bombay Hook, Black- 
water Ref-uge s Eastern Neck s Sycamore- Landing add Hughes 

South 
Hollow, 

and New Design Rd.  Park Mountains Patapsco state sGlen 
Artney area) e Sandy Point and Kent Island Lech Ravens Middle Patuxent 
Valley areas Roo -y Gorge, GleneIg Country Sohool. There was particular 

owl interest in an trip, and Hancock Resolution ,  Historic Annapolis, 
and Accokeek & across from Mt. Vernon ,n were mentionned for bird. banding 
demonstrations. 

It, was decided to put of immediate planning Activities e Junior 
until it was possible to develop a strong committee with ecellent 
leadership so that the program would start off with as effective and 

as solid a base possible 
Donna Herbst volunteered for the head of Membership. i was 

decided to set up a tole hone remind network to people of meetings s
tripsc, etc. so that wash person has only a few name to call ;11.0 

The possibility of a newalettar perhaps three times a year or 
more which would take care of details later put into a program and 
which included other new iiteme was suggested and Martha Chestem 
agreed to tackle this chair and handle publicity as well until 
another person could be found to take 
job 

on Publicity. This latter 
might even :Involve a weekly bi-weekly or column in a local news- 

paper, Posters are mentioned as wing particularly effeotive 

Program 

in 
Columbia. 

The Chairman was consideaed absolutely essential to 
organizing but there were no volunteers. We decided to meet the 2nd 
Thursday each month hopefully in the same place each meeting. Colum- 
bia was considered as central and explorations es to whet might be 
available WV'S necessary. Da vi 1 Holmes was to ask Chandler Robbins 
to speak et the first meeting on Dec. 14n 1972. 

On returning to the officers needed David Holmes n agreed 
Herndon

to act 
as Treasurers Bob  o Vice-Presidont, Nan Rhinelander Presiident. 

Reepectfully submitted, 
"le 

Nan Rhinelander 
Since the meeting of Nov, 10 1972 it is my pleasure to announce 

(with thanks to Al Geis and Ted Van Volzen) the latest lint ing of 
officers end Chairmen 

Presidant-Nan Rhinelander Bookstoreo-Mrs. Van Velzen 
Vice-President-Bob Herndon Conservatian-John Healy 

Secretary-Peggy Hood Feild Trips-Bob Herndon 
Treasurer-David Holmes Membership-Telephone --Donna Herbat 
Trustee-John Healy Newsletter-Martha Chestem 

Program- Ted Van Velnen 
•t Junior and Publicity itv. are -e still open. 
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Howard County Chapter MOS 

/?7 ,
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Board Meeting -i;in o

January Try 29, 1976 Residence of Frances & Ben Dawson 

I,Meeting was called to order at 8:30 12011,, by President Marty Chastem o

Minutes of November r.,meeting ?

]

were discussed and updated°

Treasurer Ben Dawson reported : 

Book Store: 

Membership! 

$ 89098 Deposited 
$ 17700 Paid out- $ 141000 for projector 
178. 66 Balance - $ 66,00 marked for Education Fund °

Had a good day at the Craft Fair, 

Four new members have been added to roster°

Field Trips! 
Bob reported on tha Blackwater Trip, Many water .fowl 111„sew:ral eagles, 

people 
one feeding on a dead duck 

Feeder 

s

tripy 13 on trip„ 32 species were seen,. 

Future Field Trip Workshop: 
February 1401501601976, Chincoteague° Meet at Swansfield 7:30 AM 
Leaders: Bob Herndon Larry Hood °
Bring lunches for three days, warm clothing , cameres„ binoctlars0 
Mske reservations at Lighthouse Motel - Call Larry Hood for Motel 
number u(Larry Hood's number . 730-9251). 

February 28,1976 - 6 - Saturday Local Trip Lake Elkhorn 
Meet Swanefield School . 3:00 AM U Leaders a K Kris 

March 611978 - Saturday . Workshop Glenelg Co,Country flay F7c.,: School 
Time - 1:15 .35215 F 0X:0

Topics Speakers 
Birds of Prey Larry Hood 
Owls Jay Shepherd 
Photography Bob Herndon 
Irish Grove Paul Bystrack 
Attracting Birds Joe Andre.t 

March 14, 1976 . Sunday . All day - Dyke • Rock 
SI;ansfield 

Run 
meet School - 7:30 1 oY0 - Bring lunch - Cameras 
Binoculars - Wear warm clothing 

C3 

April 25,1976 - information Sunday . Camp Woodbine - More later 
Decided to invite Patuxent & Frederiok Chapters° 



May 2%290003%1976 c. Trish Grove Trip sponsored by MOS 0
Bay y Ecology Tripe Fiore information to follow* 

October 11D1976 c Monday Listers Trip . Leader - David Holmes O
More information later, 

Program 
February 12a1976 SpeakervSteve Simon . Topic, Shore Birds - 
Swansfield School 0

March 11a1976 Speaker, Kay Kepler - Topic, Toodies of West Indies. 
Swans field Schools

8, 1976 , SpeakervChan Robbins - TopicoWarblers0
Swansfield School,' 

l3a1976 SpeakeroMrs(Carlson Topic,lFilm on Mark 
C

Catesby. 
-,7ansfield Schoo3.

Blue 
Birds: 

Kris nesting reported that boxes for bluebird .should be put out in 
February and should be visited at least once a week for keeping a 
complete-record°

Executive Meei.ing: 
Larry Hood gave more information on th -2 Coeservation Land 

Maryland easement subject. Bird Life will have information 
Conservation. 

on bow to 
give lend for 

Bob spoke about a long rare planning program meeting he 
had attended. 

Other topics: Exchange Question where to store 
them - Towson State? 

Rules for Irish Grave had been relaxedn
State Newsletter? Larry suggested ;an '4 Jots name to hat? on this 

around Environmental Concern letter passed 

Board 

and discussed. Next

Meeting; February 2691976 .• Time 8;00 pm Place .9Bob Herndon's o

Adjourned Meeting 

&44-", r\vivL as-774 
7.espeotfialy submitted:, 

Lucile Peterso
Secretary,. 

2-q)  141C 





Howard chapter, Maryland Ornithological Society 
Minutes of board meeting held on April 29, 1976 at Jo Salem's 

,.pr 2q, 1477 4,

Present were Ben Dawson, Lucille Peters, Kris Krishnamoorthy, Paul Zucker, Jo 
Solem, Anita Conron, Alice Fazekas, Eileen and John Clegg, Cathy Williamson, 
Tom 

$171.54, and 

Moyer, and Marty Chestem. 

The minutes of the preceding board meeting were read by Lucille and approved. 

The treasury report was given by Ben. The present balance was there were 
71 active, paid members. The treasury was then turned over to Kris, the new treasurer. 

Jo requested book reviews for the newsletter. 

Kris reported that the status of the bookstore was unchanged. 

Torn reported on the upcoming programs. Mrs. Oscar Carlson was going to show a film and 
display some silver crafts at the May meeting. Several suggestions were then made 
for programs for the following year. It was agreed that the new MOS president, 
Col. Bodenstein, be invited for the September program. Earl Baysinger was 
suggested for October and John Clegg for November. A club slide festival was 
contemplated for February. Additional suggestions for programs mentioned Maurice 
Brown, former Hawk Mountain curator, and a speaker from the National Wildlife Assn. 
It was decided that the secretary should send the program schedule to MOS for 
publication statewide (once the programs were arranged). 

Anita reported on her community activities. She had given a slide show at a local nursing 
home which was very well received. The possibility of duplicating some of Ben's 
slides to make a new show on wildflowers received consensus support. Jo volunteered 
to help pick and edit the slides. It was suggested that increased publicity effort 
be directed to these shows. A problem with the advance mechanism on the carousel 
slide projector was brought up, and Kris agreed to take the machine to the store to 
check out the difficulty. 

The field trip schedule was discussed next. Lucille reported that the workshop held the 
preceding Sunday attracted 41 participants including 5 from Frederick. The club 
thanked Lucille for her efforts on behalf of the successful workshop. Kris 
announced the upcoming May count, urged participation, and distributed materials. 
Lucille discussed the arrangements for the pot luck supper. A wading trip down 
the middle Patuxent was discussed but left indefinite pending Larry Hood's plans. 
An August 15 trip was planned to Bombay Hook and Little Creek for shore birds. 
The Cape May trip was approved for the Columbus day weekend October 9-11, 

Consideration was given to a local trip in September. 

A brief discussion followed about donating old journals. It was mentioned that the mos 
was investigating this problem and was looking for a suitable, permanent storage 
place. 

The annual picnic was announced for June 12 at the Jackson's. 

Respect submitted, 

a, k 
Paul A. Zucker, Secretary 



Howard Chapter, Maryland Ornithological Society uu —Co, 1? 
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Minutes of Board meeting held on August 26, 1976 at Marty Chestem's 

The next board meeting is scheduled for Sept. 30 at the Cleggs. 

Present were Ben and Frances Dawson, Lucille Peters, Kris Krishnamoorthy, Paul Zucker, 
Jo Solem, Cathy and Leroy Williamson, Eileen and John Clegg, Tom Moyer, 
Bob Herndon, and Marty Chestem. 

The minutes of the preceding board meeting were read by Paul and approved. 

Kris reported that the balance in the treasury was still $17-11-54... 156.56 --(S 

Jo announced that the newsletter would appear 
By publishing every other month, postage 
newsletter would increase. A feature was 
attracting birds. Jo was also assembling 

every other month during the coming year. 
would be saved and the quality of the 
planned for each issue on the subject of 
a list of people for a rare bird alert network. 

Tom reported that Colonel Bodenstein would be the speaker for the September program 

with a subject of marshes . The October program would feature the Cleggs showing 

pictures from their trip to Alaska. It was suggested that travel expenses be offered 
to out-of-town speakers and that they be invited out to dinner. The board 
agreed and authorized Tom to offer such speakers a sum of money for travel 
based on his estimate of distance and a rate of 15 per mile. 

Kris reported that the bookstore was ordering books in preparation for the September meeting. 

Frances brought up the subject of responding to membership inquiries. It was decided 

newsletter. 

that 
questions be forwarded or directed to Alice or Kris, both of whom would have 
extra membership forms and newsletters to send out. Eileen suggested that membership 
forms be sent to local libraries and be taken to community programs we present. The 
board agreed. Cathy mentioned that we have been invited to send a schedule of our 

meetings to a local wilderness activities 

trips 

Ben announced that we have arranged for the same meeting room for the chapter meetings 
this year as last. The meeting dates are Sept., Oct. 14, Nov. 11, Dec. 9, 

Jan. 13, Feb. 10, Mar. 10, Apr. 14, and May 12 all at 7:45 P.M. The chapter 
picnic will take place in June. 

Cathy reported that she will send a schedule of our field trips to the MOS for publication. 
She described the two taken during the summer: The July 25 trip down the 
Middle Patuxent river attracted a large crowd of 23 people and sighted 9 species of 
birds (but the water was very nice); the August 15 trip to Bombay Hook had six 
Participants and sighted 82 species of 

Triadelphia 

birds including a Stilt Sandpiper and a 

pair of Shelducks. Upcoming trips were announced: Saturday September 11 at 7:30 A.M. 
to the McKeldin area of Patapsco State park led by Marty, Sunday September 26 at 

1:30 P.M. for ferns (locally) led by Jo, October 9-11 to Brigantine and Cape May 
with leader to be chosen, October 23 (24 if rain on Saturday the 23rd) at 7:30 

A.M. to the local lakes with donuts to follow. It was suggested and agreed that 

checklists be used on the field trips and that entries into the record be in checklist 
order. 

John announced a Chesapeake Audubon Society symposium on endangered wildlife to take 
place on October 30 and the University of Maryland Baltimore County campus. He 

discussed a plan proposed by Bethlehem Steel to dump slag in the bay and river. 

The proposal by WSSC to enlarge reservoir was discussed and materials 

were circulated. John had recently attended a public hearing on this proposal. 

Eileen 
consensus 

mentioned that the club could purchase for X22.50 a filmstrip on endangered 

species done by the wildlife federation. The opinion was to see if there 

was some way to borrow the filmstrip before deciding whether to purchase it. 

Bob Herndon mentioned that he was rearranging his nesting birds of Howard 

CIA/V( 

County slides 
for a show and would list which ones he has and which ones are needed 

Respect fully submitted, 



Howard Chapter, Maryland Ornithological society 
Minutes of Board meeting held on September 30, 1976 at the Clegg's 

Present were Ben Dawson, Lucille Peters, Kris and Marcia Krishnamoorthy, Paul Zucker, 

Jo Solem, Cathy and Leroy Williamson, Eileen and John Clegg, Tom Moyer, Bob 
Herndon, and Nan Rhinelander. 

The minutes of the preceding board meeting were read by Paul and approved after 
amending the Treasurer's report. 

Kris reported that 43 members were already paid up for the year. $128 was sent to 
the MOS leaving $250.06 in the treasury. The membership questionnaires showed 
that there was great interest in the field trip program and in joint trips 

with other NOS chapters. 

Jo mentioned that there were over 20 people who were interested in the rare bird alert 

which we are trying to set up. It was suggested that those people usually at home 

26be contacted early, and that each 

spitrt--i-e

f these people would call a couple of others, 

starting the chain in many places s. John suggested publishing the bird information 

phone numbers for all parts of the country. 

Jo mentioned that the Indoor workshop is slated for March 19 at the Glenelg country 

school and that the Patuxent club would . co- sponsor - the event 

Lucille reported on a meeting held by the county soil conservation district about 

proposed new flood control dams in the Lower and Middle Patuxent river watersheds. 

Subsequent community meetings will be held on November 3 and 22. 

Marcia reported that six books of $26.43 list price suffered some water damage and 

would be sold in a sale. Otherwise the bookstore has an inventory valued at $304,50 

plus $191.71 in cash. A discussion ensued about the commitment of sending bookstore 

proceeds to the MOS sanctuary fund. It was decided that no binding commitment was 

ever made, only an expression of intent. Marcia stated that the bookstore could 

spare $100, and the board approved a motion that a proposal be made to the 

chapter that $50 be donated to the MOS sanctuaries and that $50 be donated to 

the Cape May Bird Observatory. 

Cathy reported that 20 people went on the Patapsco field trip and that 41 species of birds 

were seen including several warblers. Jo mentioned that 21 people attended the 

fern walk she led and that a dozen ferns were seen and identified. The success of 

this trip was taken as an indication of interest in the chapter in areas of 

natural history besides birds. Bob suggesteD that the club contemplate some habitat 

walks with experienced leaders and perhaps in conjunction with the Baltimore club. 

Colonel Bodenstein's name was mentioned by Nan for a marsh trip, and Tom mentioned 

that the Colonel had already expressed interest in such an idea. Cathy mentioned 

that a trip emphasizing trees was planned for January and one on wildflowers was 

planned for Spring. The upcoming field trips were described: Oct. 9-11 to Brigantine 

and Cape May led by Bob Herndon, October 23 local Columbia lakes , Nov. 7 (after 

some discussion) to Wagoner's Gap, weather permitting, to be led by Kris with 

an 8 AM departure, Nov. 20 to Blackwater and Sandy Point led by Kathy Klimkewicz 

in conjunction with the Montgomery and Patuxent Chapters (meeting 7 AM at 

Swansfield of 8 AM at Shady 

Purple 

Point), Dec. 12 a local feeder trip ( 8 AM start), 

and Jan. 8 a tour of the Patuxent research center led by Kathy Klimkewicz. A trip 

for Owls to the National Arboretum was discussed, but action was postponed until 

after the Christmas count results on owls were known. Social, family trips to 

the Smithsonian were also mentioned as a possibility. 

Tom announced that the October 14 program would be presented by the Cleggs with a subject 

of Alaska. The November 11 program would feature Kathy Klimkewicz with a 
presentation on the life history 66 the Martin. The December program is 
not yet planned, but Jay Shepherd may be a possibility. January will tentatively 
feature Kay Kepler on New Zealand birds. Respectfully submitted, 

a 



Howard Chapter, Maryland Ornithological Society 
Minutes of Board meeting held on October 28, 1976 at Bob Herndon's oe-t-zs7 67cs, 

Present were Lucille Peters (who chaired the meeting), Kris Krishnamoorthy, Paul 
Zucker, Jo Solem„ 

id/

Eileen Clegg, Tom Moyer, Bob Herndon, Marty Chestem, and 
Anita Conron, 

The minutes of the preceding board meeting were read by Paul ,amended, and approved. 

A discussion ensued about the procedure of sending the $50 contribution approved by the 
chapter to the Cape May Bird Observatory. Bob agreed to write a cover letter, and 
Kris would prepare the check and find out the address. A similar procedure would 
be followed for sending another $50 contribution approved by the chapter to the 
HOS sanctuary fund. 

Kris gave the field trip report. The October 9-11 trip to Brigantine and Cape May had 
eleven participants and recorded 115 species, the club record for a trip. The 
October 23 trip to the Columbia Lakes had seven participants and sighted 30 species. 
The upcoming trips were November 7 to Wagoner's gap to be led by Kris with a 
7:30 AM departure; December 12 feeder trip to be led by Nan with an 8 AM departure; 
and the Christmas count for Howard county scheduled for December 24. A Howard county 
coordinator is needed for the count. Much consternation was expressed over the 
date for the count, the lack of input from the chapter on the selection of the date, 
and about the fact that this would be the second year in a row that this count was 
given an undesirable date. It was agreed that the chapter's feelings should be expressed 
and that future participation would be jeopardized by the selection of inconvenient 
count dates. Kris forwarded Cathy (Williamson's) suggestion that Jay Shepard be 
approached regarding a field trip for owls. Tom mentioned that he had sounded Jay 
out on such a proposal and that Jay might be interested if the trip could be scheduled 
on only a few day's notice . 

Kris reported that the bookstore was buying stationery for its inventory and that the 
damaged book sale would take place at the November chapter meeting. 

Tom mentioned that the November 11 meeting would feature Kathy Klimkiewicz talking on 
the life history of the Purple Martin. A speaker for the December chapter meeting 
had not yet been found. Tom felt that a talk on hawks or owls would be desirable. 

A discussion regarding the Audubon Wildlife films shown by the Baltimore chapter reached 
the conclusion that the dates of these showings should be published in our newsletter. 

Eileen reported that she had written the National Wildlife Association about obtaining 
a filmstrip of theirs, but that she had not yet received a reply. 

Kris gave the Treasurer's report. $6 had been sent to Colonel Bodenstein for his travel 
expenses. $28 had been given 
obtain spring flower slides. 
The current bank balance was 
who had not renewed for this 
those people. 

to Jo for the newsletter and $22 had gone to her to 

The chapter membership stood at 63 (counting children). 

$229.50. Kris then Lead the list of former members 
year, and arrangements were made to contact most of 

A discussion took place about how to obtain slides of shrubs attractive to birds. Nan 
wanted such slides for club presentations and expressed interest in club financing 

for an effort to go out and take such pictures. The board felt that such a method 

would be expensive and yield uncertain results. The board preferred to view slides 

already taken by individuals and then pay for obtaining copies of those it wanted. 
Support for a finished program that met with club approval was not ruled out. 

Kris mentioned that the club slide projector had been repaired and that he would 
obtain a spare bulb for it. 

LX

Respectfully submitted, 

th 



Howard Chapter, Maryland Ornithological Society 
Minutes of Board meeting held on December 2, 1976 at Anita Conron's 1)42c, 2) lq7( 

Present were Kris Krishnamoorthy, Paul Zucker, Jo Solem, Marty Chestem, Lan 
, Rhinelander, and Anita Conron. 

The meeting was chaired by Paul since both Ben and Lucille were absent. 

The minutes of the preceding board meeting were read by Paul and approved. 

Kris reported that the treasury had a balance of $251.56, 

Klimkiewicz 

and that the club had 
67 paid members. 

Kris gave the field trip report. The November 7 trip to Wagoner's Gap had thirteen 
participants who saw a total of 26 species, including four Golden Eagles, seven 
kinds of hawks, and a Common Loon. A discussion ensued regarding the possible 
purchase of a $30 authoritative reference book on hawks. It was not felt that the 
club should build a reference library or donate books to a local library. Kris 
raised the question of why individuals could not check out books from the MOS 
library in Baltimore. The upcoming field trips were announced: December 12 feeder 
trip with Nan leading ( meet 8 AM), December 24 Christmas count coordinated by 
Danny Bystrak, January 8 Patuxent Research Center tour with Kathy 
(meet 8:15 AM), January 23 winter tree identification trip with Colin Munro 

(meet 1 PM), Owl trip with Kris to the Arboretum (to be scheduled), February 5 
Columbia feeder trip with Nan (8 AM), and the February 19-21 trip to Chincoteague 
and Irish Grove (leader to be announced). 

Nan mentioned that the club should consider helping with the development of Columbia 

parks in the hope of obtaining some space, perhaps in a contemplated nature center. 

Kris suggested that Tom should limit the presentations at chapter meetings to one hour. 

Kris summarized the future programs; December 7 would have Donald Messersmith 

speaking on Rare Birds of Madagascar and the Indian Ocean (the announcement did 
appear in the Columbia Flyer), January was uncertain, February would be the 

showing of club members' slides and possibly a pot-luck dinner at someone's home. 

The next board meeting would be January 27 at Kris's, and the following one would be 

February 24 at the Solem's. 

Marty summarized the MOS director's meeting of October 30, and mentioned that the results 

of the 1976 bluebird project were excellent with over 5000 birds fledged. 

Nan said that the club's slide show on birds of the Eastern Shore was deficient in that 

it did not contain sandpipers or gulls and that it was rarely requested. The 

discussion was deferred to the next board meeting with the possibility that a 

committee could be formed to handle the assembly of the slide shows. Nan mentioned 

that she gave a lecture on shrubs for birds and earned $25 which would be used for 

film and related expenses. When the show becomes completely assembled, Nan said 

she would offer it for possible acquisition by the club. 

Jo mentioned that she had complained to Danny Bystrak about the scheduling of the 

Triadelphia Christmas count. He had offered to let our club handle it, and Jo 

accepted the offer, being willing to be the compiler herself or let someone else in 

the chapter handle it. The board agreed that the club should take over the count. 

Respectfully submitted, 



Howard Chapter, Maryland Ornithological Society 
Minutes of Board meeting held on January 27, 1977 at Kris Krishnamoorthy's 

.4? 0 42 ?77 

,FC;•) z /, cf 77 

Present were Lucille Peters, Kris and Marcia Krishnamoorthy, Paul Zucker, Cathy 
Williamson, Jo Solem, Marty Chestem, and Eileen Clegg. 

The meeting was chaired by Lucille since Ben was not present. 

The minutes of the preceding board meeting were read by Paul and approved. 

Kris reported that the treasury had a balance of $256.56, and that the club had 68 
paid members. 

Lucille described the upcoming programs, The February meeting would be at Nan's house 
and feature slides taken by club members. The March meeting would have Ben Shirey 
speaking on reptiles and amphibians. 

Cathy reported that the January 23 field trip attracted 9 people who identified 32 
shrubs and trees and saw some birds at feeders. Future trips are a feeder trip 
on February 5 to be led by Nan, the Chincoteague-Irish Grove trip for the February 
19-21 weekend, and a trip on March 27 to Bombay Hook. Sight or nine people had 
signed up for the Chincoteague trip. There was some question about heat in the 
Irish Grove accommodations and whether the bay would be frozen, thus the possibility 
of going to Chincoteague and Ocean City was being considered. 

The subject of slide shows was discussed. Bob Herndon was working on the problem but 

was not present to discuss it so it was agreed he would be contacted. 

Eileen drew attention to a proposed Department of the Interior regulation that would ban 

the use of lead shot along several flyways (including throughout most of 
Maryland). Eileen agreed to write a letter from the club in support of the regulation 

The board supported this action. 

Marty described an article about the large bird feeding operation in New Jersey where 
helicopters were being used to distribute corn over frozen marshes. She mentioned 
that many local birds were also suffering and wondered if there wasn't something 
that local clubs could be doing in this regard. She agreed to investigate. 

Marcia reported that the bookstore had some new books on order. She mentioned that the 

new person handling the bookstore in Baltimore seemed very capable and that we 

would order jointly with the Baltimore chapter ,obtaining better discounts. 

Jo discussed the March 19 workshop. There would be six presentations given during 

three 75 minute sessions (moo of them twice) and an arts and crafts exhibit. It 

was agreed that the exhibitwould start at 12:30 and that the presentations would start 

at 1:15. An effort would be made to publicize the workshop using the Flyer and 

possibly putting up posters. 

Jo gave the nominating committee report. The committee consisted of Jo, Marty, and 

Marjory Mountjoy. The slate consisted of Lucille for President, John Clegg for 

Vice President, Kris for Treasurer, Cynthia Bunnell for Secretary, and Bob Herndon 

for Trustee. 

Jo mentioned that she asked Danny Bystrak for the Christmas count materials and that he 

indicated that he was not interested in relinquishing the count. The board agreed 

not to press the issue. 

Eileen suggested that the club send Kathy Klimkiewicz complimentary newsletters since 

she has been so active and helpful  Th  board agreed. 

Respectfully submitted, 



Howard Chapter, f=e-b Maryland Ornithological Society 24 ) I 
Minutes of board 

Eileen 

meeting held on February 24, 1977 at Jo Solem's. 

Present were Ben Dawson, Lucille Peters, Kris Krishnamoorthy, Paul Zucker, Cathy 
Williamson, Clegg, Jo Solem, Marty Chestem, Bob Herndon, and Nan Rhinelander. 

The minutes of the previous board meeting were read by Paul and approved. 

It was announced that Kathy Klimkiewicz was grateful for receiving the complimentary 
chapter newsletters. Ben raised the question of whether we should send our newsletters 
to other MOS chapters. 

Kris reported that the treasury had a balance of $ 234.96 and that the chapter had 69 
paid members. 

Bob mentioned the need to set some goals for the development of the chapter's slide 
shows. Nan mentioned that the Eastern 

Swansfield 

Shore series could be revamped for educational 
purposes and that it was not currently popular. She felt priority should be 
placed on the show dealing with the nesting birds of Howard county. Bob proposed 
that a committee meet to discuss the slide shows, and a meeting was called for 
March 6 at 7 PM at Bob's house. Nan also suggested that the shows could be registered 
with the Federated Garden Clubs. 

Cathy announced the recent:. and upcoming field trips. The trip to Chincoteague and 
Ocean City on February 19-21 had four participants led by Bob Herndon and 
recorded 95 species of birds including a Woodcock and a Rough Legged Hawk. 
The club's indoor workshop on March 19 was announced, On Sunday March 27 a 
trip to Bombay Hook and Little Creek would take place (meet at Swansfield 7:30 AM). 
A trip for Woodcock in April was under consideration. On Sunday April 24 Jo 
would lead a wildflower walk starting at 1:30 PM. An all day trip will be led 
by Kris to the C and 0 Canal on April 30 (meet 6 AM at 

Eileen 

or 7 AM at 

Pennyfield lock). May 7 was announced as the date of the May count. 

reported that the National Wildlife Federation would not send a copy of the 
filmstrip "World of Endangered Wildlife" for preview but that the price would 
be refunded if we ordered it and did not like it. She thought that 522.50 was 
not an unreasonable price and that the club should consider it. The consensus 
was to try and obtain the strip through a library before deciding if the club 
wanted a copy. 

Bob suggested that the chapter meetings could be enlivened by showing a few slides at 
the start and having people quickly guess the number of birds on each slide. 

Jo reported on the preparations for the March 19 workshop, describing the publicity 
effort and summarizing the schedule. Ei&een reviewed the list of exhibitors. 

Marty reported on the MOS trustees meeting. The problem of the state tax exemption was 
discussed. A bill has been proposed that would give NOS an exemption, and 
discussion followed on how to coordinate the expression of support when the 
hearing would be held. 

Jo proposed to undertake a project to prepare a booklet on attracting birds based on 
local knowledge and experience. There was much sentiment in favor of this 
idea, and the board encouraged Jo to pursue it and circulate a questionnaire. 
Questions regarding the distribution and publication were still unresolved. 

Respectfully submitted, 
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Minutes of Board Meeting, 3/31/77 

ATTENDEES: Ben Dawson, Frances Dawson, Kris and Mercedes Krishnamoorthy, Tom Moyer, 
Jo Solem, John and Eileen Clegg, Kathy Williamson, Bob Herndon, Paul Zucker, Lucille 
Peters, Marty Chestem, Nan Rhinelander, Anita Conron, and Cindy Bunnell. 

Paul read the minutes which were corrected and accepted. 

Ben Dawson called the meeting to order and respectfully turned it over to Lucille. 

Old Business: The matter of sending newsletters to surrounding bird club chapters to 
help initiate new ideas or speakers and other places to go for programs was brought 
up. A motion was presented to send every chapter a copy of the newsletter with a note 
on the bottom to ask for a copy of their newsletter in return. The motion was amended 
and accepted to read that adjacent counties, Baltimore, and any club that sends a 
newsletter should receive a copy of ours. 

Lucille announced the new committee chairman. 

Tom read off the upcoming programs. 
April 14 - Rhinelander's will show their slides of New Foundland 
May 12 - Ann Luwellyn Dolly will show 2 films from the Brooks Bird Club foray at 'D  Sods 

Obtlié,P,bdge'.Lodge Natural a_ivrat 

Colin 

June - picnic to be held at Jackson's house. Kathy will announce the date but a 
Sunday is preferred. 

Kathy discussed the upcoming field trips. 
April 20 - Woodcock walk led by Al Guise 
April 30 - C&O canal walk at 6 AM led by Kris . 
May 7 - Bird count with Kris as the coordinator. He and Kathy will coordinate 

the dinner. Dinner time was not resolved but will be approx. 7:30. 
A suggestion was made to put the Spring Count in the newspaper to attract 
other participants. 

May 28-29 Trip to Car  Run led by Marty. Bring sleeping bags/own food. 
June 5 - Summer trees walk led by Munro - 
July 17 - Middle Patuxent Walk at 8:30 AM led by Bob Herndon Rte 32-108 area. Ask 

that people wear rough clothes, leave the little kids and binoculars at 
home, and that other children be accompanied by a parent. 

Kathy wants to plan field trips 6 months (Aug - Jan) in advance at the next bird 
meeting so asked that we bring calendars and ideas. She then reported on the trip to 

Bombay Hook - 12 people went with a total of 56 species. The Pectoral Sandpiper was 
the best sighting on an otherwise very quiet day. 

Kris reported that there are now 70 members and we have a balance of $226.96. Anita 
mentioned a problem with the carousel and it was suggested that it be fixed over the 
summer. 

John Clegg reported on conservation articles that lie noticed in the Post. 2,530 acres 

were purchased beside Blackwater which should help the bald eagles. Two articles were 

spotted that refer to the dam project with one for and one against. Eileen stated 

that a letter was sent to the Howard County government endorsing obtaining the Schooly 

Mill tract for conservation. 



$82.35. 

Bob Herndon - Education committee - reported that he has chosen the slides for the 
Eastern Shore slide show. (nesting birds - possibly in May) 

Mercedes reported the bookstore sold $72 during the workshop and MUST restock the 
supplies. 

Jo Solem reported on the 4th Annual Workshop which was the best ever. 85 people 
attended at least 1 session with wildflowers and habitat the best received. The kids 
feeder session was very popular. The workshop brought out 50% of the membership and 
the arts/crafts section had a minimum of 150-175 people. Discussion ensued as to the 
possibility/feasibility of accepting checks from new members for the following year. 
Eileen reported on the arts/crafts section - the raffle brought in $25.50 for Frank 
Griffin's prints. Ten percent of the craft sales which was $56.75 went to the exhibitors 
with a gross total of Next year a bigger food booth is needed plus a sale of 
drinks. It was also mentioned that next year publicity be put in the paper in the 
form of an ad in the classified section for crafts. Person to contact at the Flyer 
office is Ellen Thiologis. 

Kathy said that we need a conservation person or members to watch the coastal zone. 
'Wants any info or meetings dealing with the Patuxent river from the group. 

New Business: Motion was made and passed for Jo to obtain a salvage permit plus a 
permit to keep the stuffed bird carcasses for education and exhibits. Jo said that 
George Cosell, Sykesville, can do the taxidermy at very reasonable prices. 

It was suggested that we make our slides available for other clubs. A volunteer from 
the group would be needed to take the slides to their meeting. There would be no 
charge. 

A motion-was made and passed that $100 be sent to the MOS sanctuary fund by taking the 
total from the Arts and Crafts show and adding enough money from the budget to make 
the $100. To be brought up to the general members for approval. 

A discussion followed about the possibility of setting up a committee on future budget 
planning in regards to a headquarters and the possibility of establishing a savings 
account to accrue interest. 

Board meetings are April 28 and May 26. 

People are needed who would be interested in spring/fall observations on the shore on 
a regular basis. 

Ben was made finance chairman and then was given an enlarged framed photo from the 
group for his duties as President. 

The meeting adjourned after a delicious refreshment break. 

Respectfully submitted 

Cindy Bunnell 
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Minutes of the Howard County Chapter of the MOS 

Board Meeting, April 28, 1977 

Attendees: Lucille Peters, Eileen and John Clegg, Kris Krisnamoorthy, Cathy 

Williamson, Jo Solem, and Cindy Bunnell 

Secretary's report: The minutes from the last board meeting were read, 

corrected, and accepted. 

Treasurer's report: We have 73 members and $220.36 balance. 

Old business: 

Spring Memberships: 
1. use arts/crafts show as membership drive 
2. go ahead and accept money and we'll place it in the bank till fall 

for the MOS fund 
3. send 1 newsletter to the new members (May/June issue) and let them 

know they'll get the rest of the newsletters in the fall 

4. one person from the group should attend the Patuxent walks to 

get any interested people to join 

A question was raised as to the necessity of reading the minutes, treasurer's 

report etc. to the general members? Possibly the news could be summarized 

in the newsletter and only the important items that require a vote be 

presented to the general assembly. 

Cathy reported on the Field trips. 
1. The woodcock walk on the 4/20 was a success with 19 people attending. 

2. The Wildflower walk had 18 people who saw 30 species of plants 

including the rare yellow lady slipper. 
4/30 C&O Canal walk 
5/7 May Count 

Carey Run has run into a problem since the Balt. group has it 

the same weekend. 
5/13-15 Convention in Ocean City, MD 
6/5 Summer trees walk at 1 PM followed by a picnic at 4:30 at the 

Jackson's. 

Conservation: 
read a letter thanking us for our interest in the Schooly Mill 

Project. On 4/4 a resolution was passed for the county to buy the tract of 

land. On 4/28 a meeting was scheduled for the 78 budget. 

The Post had an article stating that 69 Whooping Cranes have migrated 
North. Hooray! 

Bookstore: 
Books have been ordered and Hamlyn's book on "birds of the British Isles" 

was recommended for the store. 



, 

Education:
Jo Solem said the paperwork has been started on our acquisition of the 

scavengers permit. Once a year a record must be turned in with a list of 
the shows and talks that were given. 

The possibility was raised that since Oakland Manor has been purchased 
by the Red Cross they may possibly allow us to display the birds. 

New Business: 
A discussion ensued as to the role of the club, of the MOS, and our 

relationship to the community. It was suggested that a mimeographed sheet 
with 2-3 paragraphs on the goals of the club be distributed to new members. 

Use of extra money: 
A suggestion was raised that any extra money the club has be used to 

send a person from Howard County to the Audubon camp. Another possibility 
is to send someone to a workshop* or seminar with repayment in the form of 
trip leader for a walk or a program presentation to the club. (*Audubon 
Naturalist Society and the Smithsonian offer classes). 

Patches: 
reported on 2 companies she contacted about patches. 

1. The Lines, Cockeysville, required a minimum order of 600. 
2. The Pebbles/Patches have silk screened patches with an initial 

$10 fee and .90/patch. 

Eileen suggested a Woodcock as the Howard County bird. 

The May board meeting is at Cathy's house. 

A meeting place for the August 25th board meeting is needed. 

The meeting adjourned at 10:15. 

Respectively submitted, 
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Cindy Bunnell
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Field Trip Ideas for 1977-1978 

Bike Hikes 

Canoe Trips 

Hiking 

Weekday nature walks 

More nature trips 

Watching a habitat change through the seasons 

Trips to different geographic areas, i.e.: stream, field, shore, swamp, mtns. 

Remington Farms on Eastern Shore 

Set up a course on nature through the community college with nature walks 

on the weekends 

More local trips of shorter duration 

More trips to Baltimore/D.C. areas 



Board Meeting Minutes 

Howard County Chapter, MOS 

May 26, 1977 

2(,1 lq-17 

the time 

Attendees: Lucille Peters, Cathy Williamson, Mercedes and Kris Krisnamoorthy, Nan 

Rhinelander, Jo Solem, and Cindy Bunnell 

Treasurer's report: Total: $169.30 

Bookstore reported a total of $190.15. 

Education: The slides on the Marsh birds and nesting birds need commentary. 

On June 9th, 
the schools 

Lucille had 
member from 
Chairman of 
Grove. 

Anita would have a meeting with those interested in giving talks in 

on banding, feeding, and stuffing birds. 

a brief report from the Ocean City meeting. It has been asked that one 

each chapter appear on the Sanctuary Committee. Barkley Tucker is the 

the committee. Please send in ideas on the disposition of Irish 

Field Trips: Carey Run trip was cancelled. 
June 5 at 1:00 - summer tree walk followed by a picnic at the Jackson's. 

July 17, 1977 - River Walk 

Field Trips 1977-78 

The following is a list of tentative dates and topics: 

Aug. 13 Insect Walk 
Sept. 18 Pataspco - fall migrants 
Sept. 24 Meet with the Frederick club in Frederick 

Oct. 8-10 Brigantine 
Oct. 23 Fern/fungi walk 
Nov. 12 Habitat birding 
Nov. 20 Bombay Hook 
Dec. 11 Baltimore Zoo 
Jan. 7 Local feeder trip 
Jan 21,22 Smithsonian - plus daytime Discovery walks over a 5 week period. 

Cathy volunteered to walk an area near Patriot Pond planted by Dr. Dill, Univ. of 

Delaware, to determine which plants attract which species. If a study pattern is to 

be conducted, it was felt that now was to establish a baseline. 

An idea was suggested that leaders carry Field Guides to be sold on the first walks to 

new members. Also - to inquire as to the numbers of new members on each walk and give a 

brief orientation on the use of binoculars and how to look for the birds. 

A brochure should be made up to distribute to the membership containing such info as 

birding areas, tips on field trips, a calendar of field trips and a list of the 

Balt. lecture series. 

The meeting was adjourned following the work session on next year's field trips. 

Respectively submitted, 
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